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DOWNEY – Will the Gourmet

Café property at Firestone

Boulevard and Downey Avenue be

redeveloped into a new strip mall

to serve as the de facto “grand

entrance” to Downtown Downey?

The answer: possibly.

City officials met in closed ses-

sion Tuesday night to discuss

details of redevelopment plans

with Westland Industries, a Long

Beach-based commercial leasing

company that owns the property at

8250 Firestone Blvd., where

Gourmet Café is located.

Details of the meeting were not

released. But Yanki Greenspan, an

executive with Westland

Industries, confirmed his compa-

ny’s desire to redevelop the land.

“We are planning on redevelop-

ing our property,” Greenspan said

in an e-mail to the Patriot. “The

city of Downey is working with us

on entitlements and some parking

issues that we are facing.”

Regarding the future of

Gourmet Café, Greenspan said,

“Gourmet Café will be approached,

when the time is right, regarding

their participation in the project if

they wish to continue tenancy at

that location.”

Frank Arias, who owns the

Gourmet Café restaurant, said he

knew nothing about redevelopment

of the property.

“I wish I could help you, but I

have no idea what’s going on,”

Arias said. “You know more than I

do right now.”

LoopNet.com, an online com-

mercial real estate listing service, is

advertising a new strip mall on the

site. According to LoopNet, the

“existing center will be completely

transformed into a high-traffic food

court. Westland Industries is work-

ing closely with the city of
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� Gourmet Cafe
property could see
dramatic makeover.

Developers envision a ‘grand
entrance’ to downtown

City officials met in closed session this week to discuss a possible
redevelopment of the Gourmet Cafe property, located at Downey
Avenue and Firestone Boulevard. LoopNet photos

Downey to create the ‘grand

entrance’ to Downey’s downtown.”

LoopNet has posted site plans and

artist renderings, and advertises the

property as “the first step to create

the ideal pedestrian friendly down-

town district.”

Gilbert Livas, deputy city man-

ager of community development

for the city of Downey, down-

played the city’s involvement in

the redevelopment, but noted the

property fell in the city’s

Downtown Outlay Zone.

Gourmet Cafe is almost direct-

ly across the street from what will

soon become Porto’s Bakery,

which is expected to break ground

later this year. 

City officials have been aggres-

sive in their efforts recently to

breathe new life into the down-

town. Last year, the city used hous-

ing money to purchase the Avenue

Theatre and adjacent Verizon

building, with plans to redevelop

them at least partially into high-

quality affordable housing.

Porto’s is expected to attract up

to 2,000 customers daily when they

open on Firestone Boulevard, west

of Downey Avenue. A two-story

parking structure will be built to

accomodate the expected increase

in traffic.

CULVER CITY – Downey

Mayor Mario Guerra traveled to

Culver City recently where Gov.

Arnold Schwarzenegger warned

that the state may have to borrow

billions of dollars from local

municipalities in order to close the

state budget gap.

Guerra was part of a coalition

of local mayors to meet with the

governor, where discussion

revolved around how local govern-

ments will be impacted if next

week’s propositions fail at the

polls.

Guerra said it seemed wrong

that a fiscally conservative city like

Downey “will have to pay the

penalty for the lack of spending

controls in Sacramento.”

“If cities are forced to lend the
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Gov. Arnold Schwarzenegger met with a coalition of local mayors,
including Downey Mayor Mario Guerra, Monday in Culver City,
where he warned that he may borrow up to $3 million to balance the
state budget. Photo courtesy city of Downey

Budget shortfall

may fall to cities
state their local tax dollars, many

cities will have huge layoffs, which

will include police and fire. This is

wrong on so many levels,” Guerra

said. “We have worked hard with

our fine staff to have a balanced

budget for many years, and yet the

residents of Downey are being

asked to help bail out the state that

has spent beyond their resources.”

According to state law, the gov-

ernor is allowed to borrow up to $3

million from California cities twice

every 10 years “for extreme fiscal

hardships.” Although the loan is

required to be paid back within

three years (with interest), Guerra

said many cities could go bankrupt

if forced to loan the money.

City officials are anticipating

their own budget shortfall next fis-

cal year. A hiring freeze was imple-

mented last June, with the excep-

tion of police and fire.

Downey pitcher Chris Munoz, a force both on the mound and at the
plate, had the best game of his young career last Friday: a no-hitter
that gave the Vikings its first SGVL championship in more than 20
years. Read more, page 11

DOWNEY – The city of

Downey is now accepting applica-

tions for the Military Banner

Program, a new plan designed to

support, recognize and express

appreciation to active American

military service members currently

serving overseas.

Banners listing the service

member’s name and branch of

service will be displayed through-

out the city. 

In order to qualify for the pro-

gram, honorees must be on active

overseas duty with a branch of the

City taking applications

for military banners
U.S. military. The honorees must

also be a resident or relative of a

Downey resident, or had been a

Downey resident for some period

during the ages of 1-21.

An application process will be

used to determine eligibility. Upon

approval, the city will order the

banner and will be responsible for

its installation and maintenance.

Donations are being solicited

from residents and local businesses

for the purchase of the banners. To

make a donation, or to request an

application, call (562) 904-1895.

No Hitter!

Grant allocations

gain approval
BY HENRY VENERACION, 

STAFF WRITER

See COUNCIL, page 4

DOWNEY – The City Council

has approved the city’s 2009-10

Action Plan for the Community

Development Block Grant

(CDBG) and Home Investment

Partnership (HOME) program

funds, except for one line item. 

Voicing strong support for the

work being done by the True

Lasting Connections Family

Resource Center, the Council voted

to restore $1,900 to what would

have been a slashed down alloca-

tion of just $1,500 originally pro-

grammed for TLC. Thus TLC will

get its prior year’s funding of

$3,400. The $1,900 will be sub-

tracted from a Senior Nutrition

program.

Otherwise, the funding’s out-

lines are as follows: next fiscal

year, the city will be entitled to

receive new federal grants from the

Department of Housing and Urban

Development (HUD) in the amount

of $1,497,099 in CDBG and

$797,761 in HOME funds, for a

total of $2,294,860.

In addition, $135,000 is expect-

ed to be generated primarily from

loan repayments as program

income.

The federal grants must be used

on activities that satisfy such HUD

national objectives as the provision

of decent housing, of a suitable liv-

ing environment, and the expan-

sion of economic opportunities, or

otherwise addressing economic

development activities primarily

benefiting residents who are of low 

Fundraiser to benefit Relay for Life
DOWNEY – Granata’s Italian Villa will host a wine-tasting fundrais-

er May 30 with proceeds benefiting the American Cancer Society’s local

Relay for Life.

Tickets are $25 and include three wine-tasting tickets, unlimited appe-

tizers, a door prize ticket, and five opportunity drawing tickets (the draw-

ing will take place June 6).

The event is from 3 to 5 p.m. For tickets or information, call Sharon

Newberg at (562) 940-6211.



DOWNEY – Despite budget

cuts that required the University of

California to offer admission to

fewer students this year, 15 St.

Matthias High School seniors out

of a class of 87 received a total of

38 acceptance letters to UC cam-

puses.

Of the 15, 12 are UC-bound in

the fall: Nancy Martinez (UC

Berkeley); Sally Soltero (UC San

Diego); Genesis Bautista, Natalie

Herrera and Arcylizet Iniguez,

UCLA; Cynthia Gutierrez, Norma

Martinez and Jessica Rubalcava,

UC Santa Barbara; and Adriana

DeAnda, Ana Godinez, Melissa

Martinez and Graciela Soria, UC

Riverside.

The UC system admitted 72.5

percent of California freshmen

applicants, the lowest rate in 10

years. UC regents decided in

January to reduce enrollment by 6

percent at the Davis, Irvine,

Riverside, San Diego, Santa

Barbara and Santa Cruz campuses,

while Berkeley and UCLA remain

the same, and UC Merced, the

newest campus, continues to grow.

“This was an exceptionally

competitive year for admission to

Fifteen St. Matthias students have been accepted by California uni-
versities. Photo courtesy St. Matthias

Universities take to 

St. Matthias students
UC,” Susan Wilbur, UC’s director

of undergraduate admissions, told

the Associated Press in April. 

UCLA was the most competi-

tive campus, admitting only 21.4

percent of California freshmen

applicants.

The 15 St. Matthias students

represent more than 17 percent of

the senior class. Nearly all were

accepted by multiple UC campus-

es, including five by UCLA. Other

acceptances came from UC

Riverside (11), UC Irvine (5), UC

Berkeley (4), UC Davis (3), UC

San Diego (2), and UC Merced (2).

St. Matthias High School,

founded in 1960, is a Catholic high

school for young women in

Downey. More than 50 percent of

its students receive financial aid in

order to attend high school, and

many will be the first in their fam-

ilies to attend college.

“I am so proud of our students

and how they embrace the mission

of our school,” said Margaret

Meland, principal of St. Matthias,

“especially how they choose to live

out the values they receive through

Catholic education.”

School offering new dental

certification courses
DOWNEY – Downey Adult School will soon begin offering three

new certification courses through its dental program.

Certification classes for California Dental Radiation Safety and Dental

X-ray licensing begins June 1. Coronal Polishing and Ultrasonic Scaling

certification starts July 14, and Infection Control certification will be

offered in the fall.

Downey Adult School is the first approved school to offer infection

control certification to all dental assistants in California. Their dental pro-

gram has also been approved from the Dental Board of California and the

Committee on Dental Auxiliaries.

For more information on enrollment, call the dental program coordina-

tor at (562) 940-6200 or e-mail bdimaranan@das.edu.

Downey Adult School’s dental program is offering three new certifi-
cation courses. The first class begins June 1. Photo courtesy DAS

Sadie Hawkins dance tonight
DOWNEY – Downey middle school students are invited to a Sadie

Hawkins dance tonight from 7-10 p.m. at the Gary P. McCaughan gymna-

sium at Apollo Park. 

To attend, students should be in the 6th-8th grades and have a current

school ID. There will be no exceptions.

A dress code will also be enforced. Boys should dress in a collared

shirt and slacks with a belt. A jacket is optional but preferred. No jeans,

sandals, hats or bandanas are permitted.

Girls should wear a blouse or sweater that covers the stomach with a

knee-length skirt, dress or “nice” slacks. No T-shirts, halter tops, jeans,

sandals, hats or bandanas will be allowed. Top straps must be at least two

inches wide.

Admission is $6 per student, payable at the door. Snacks will be avail-

able for purchase throughout the event. For more information, call (562)

904-7238.

Amputees learn how to play sports
DOWNEY – Approximately 75-100 local amputees and people with

disabilities will learn how to run, golf, fence, play soccer, basketball, foot-

ball and compete in archery at a sports festival Sunday at Apollo Park.

Paralympic athletes at the Multi-Sport Festival will teach amputees

and disabled people ages 2-60 how to compete in a variety of sports. 

The event will be held from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. at Apollo Park, 12544

Rives Ave. 

Athlete registration is still available. For information, call (562) 803-

3322.

Library auction items on display
DOWNEY – Twelve silent auction items are now on display in the

foyer of the Downey City Library, 11121 Brookshire Ave.

Bids can be placed inside the library’s Friend’s Book Store until May

30.

Among the items to be auctioned: “Father and Son: The Bond,” a col-

lection of photographs and essays on the relationship between fathers and

sons; “Here’s a Little Poem” by Jane Yolen and Andrew Peters, a child’s

first book of poetry; “The Encyclopedia of Ships” by Tony Gibbons

includes more than 1,500 military and civilian ships from 5000 BC to the

present; “Exploring the West” by Herman Viola includes drawings, photos

and maps from the early years of exploring the West.

OLPH hosting wine tasting
DOWNEY – Our Lady of Perpetual Help School will host its annual

wine tasting event tomorrow on its campus from 6 to 11:30 p.m.

Proceeds from the event will be put into a fund that will be used to

install air conditioning on its 60-year-old campus.

The event will have an international theme of wines, beers, hors d’oeu-

vres and desserts. Live entertainment and music will be provided by

Satisfaction, and there will also be dancing, a live and silent auction, and

raffles.

“Last year’s event was very festive and fun for all who attended,” said

Veronica Zuniga, who attended last year and is a first grade parent. “We

hope to raise money for air conditioning in the classrooms as many stu-

dents complain of headaches, difficulty concentrating, and discomfort.”

Presale tickets are $35 or $40 at the door. For tickets and/or donations,

call OLPH School at (562) 869-9969.

Local businesses supporting this year’s event include All-American

Home Center, Frantone’s Pizza, Mimi’s Café, Pardella’s Automotive, and

Sambi’s.

Razorback sign-ups at Apollo
DOWNEY – Downey Youth Football will continue sign-ups for the

2009 season at Apollo Park tomorrow from 11 a.m. to 2 p.m.

Other registration dates include June 6 (Furman Park), June 20

(Apollo), July 4 (Furman) and July 11 (Apollo).

Registration cost is $185 for tackle football, $130 for flag football, and

$100 for cheerleading. Boys and girls ages 5-14 are eligible for football

and cheerleading.

For more information on registration or assistant coach opportunities,

call Louis Morales at (562) 928-6081 or Mike Baumann at (562) 889-

1183. Information is also online at www.downeyrazorbacks.com.



DOWNEY – Season tickets are

now on sale for the Downey Civic

Light Opera’s 2009-10 spring sea-

son, which includes the return of

the Lerner and Loewe classic, “My

Fair Lady,” on October 1.

The rest of the production

schedule includes “Rodgers &

Hart, A Celebration” (Feb. 18 –

March 7) and “Carousel” (May 27

– June 13).

“My Fair Lady,” based on

George Bernard Shaw’s

“Pygmalion,” made a star of Julie

Andrews and is considered one of

the most literate musicals ever

written, including memorable

songs such as the rousing “Get Me

to the Church on Time” and the

poignant “I’ve Grown Accustomed

to her Face.” 

“My Fair Lady” is one of the

rare instances in which nothing is

lost between a great play and its

musical adaptation, said Marsha

DOWNEY – An animal rights

group is speaking out after the Los

Angeles District Attorney declined

to file charges against a woman

who nearly killed a young pit bull

terrier by dragging the dog behind

her car.

Bryana Wilson, of Norwalk,

was accused of placing the dog,

now named Bluebell, into the back

of a pickup truck before driving to

the SEAACA animal shelter in

Downey. The dog apparently fell

out of the truck and was dragged by

its leash for several blocks.

Bluebell had lost consciousness

by the time it arrived at SEAACA,

where Wilson was planning to have

the dog put to sleep due to a case of

mange.

SEAACA officials took cus-

tody of Bluebell and Wilson was

charged with animal cruelty.

“This dog’s open sores, red,

raw skin and hair loss took months

to develop. This painful and itchy

condition did not happen

overnight,” said Lois Newman,

president of the Cat and Dog

Rescue Association (CDRA) in

Los Angeles. “Untreated mange

this bad can shut down a dog’s

organs and kill a dog. It’s cheap

and easy to treat with over-the-

counter medications. This crime

alone is enough for a cruelty case

to be filed.”

In addition to the lack of veteri-

Woman accused of

dragging pit bull

escapes charges
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� Bluebell the pit bull
still in need of home.

nary care, the CDRA said charges

should have been filed for nearly

dragging the dog to death and

transporting an animal illegally in

the back of a pickup truck.

“These are clear violations of

California state law. If these laws

are not enforced, what is the point

of having these laws on the

books?” said Newman. “This is a

perfect example of why it is against

state law to transport loose or

improperly restrained dogs in an

open truck bed. It’s dangerous for

people trying to swerve to avoid a

fallen dog, and it’s often deadly to

the dog.”

“It wasn’t like this dog was

having a quality life before the

owner took the dog to the animal

shelter to be killed,” Newman con-

tinued. “The owner wasn’t exactly

on the way to the dog park to play.

This owner allowed this dog to get

to the point that the dog was suffer-

ing and in pain. This owner was

taking the young dog to be killed

for an easily treated skin problem.”

SEAACA officials said dozens

of people offered to adopt Bluebell,

but none of the homes were found

suitable. The dog was recently

turned over to Karma Rescue, a

Santa Monica-based “no-kill” ani-

mal shelter.

Anyone wishing to adopt

Bluebell should call (310) 512-

RUFF. 

In the meantime, the CDRA

encouraged animal lovers to

protest the lack of criminal charges

by writing to Los Angeles District

Attorney Steve Cooley

(scooley@da.lacounty.gov) and

Supervisor Don Knabe

(DKnabe@lacbos.org).

LOS ANGELES – Criminal

charges were filed Wednesday by

the District Attorney against the

operator of a private company that

offered to “assist” homeowners

with filing property tax reassess-

ment forms for substantial fees.

Sean McConville, 29, surren-

dered to Ventura County authori-

ties in connection with a criminal

case filed against him there.

McConville reportedly lives in

Simi Valley but his company,

Property Tax Reassessment, lists a

post office box in Los Angeles

Man charged in property

reassessment scam
County as its business address,

authorities said.

McConville was charged with

one felony count of attempted

grand theft of personal property

and 32 misdemeanor counts of vio-

lating the state’s Business and

Professions code by false advertis-

ing and business solicitation with a

misleading governmental term or

symbol. 

According to the complaint,

McConville was previously con-

victed of robbery in 1997.

McConville ran one of about a

dozen such operations that sent out

mail solicitations – appearing gov-

ernmental and with misleading

content – offering to assist home-

owners for fees of $179 or more to

file property tax reassessment

forms. 

The service is provided free by

the Los Angeles County Assessor’s

Office.

McConville is currently being

held on $70,000 bail. He is expect-

ed to be arraigned either today or

early next week.

DCLO releases schedule
Moode, executive director of the

Downey Civic Light Opera.

“Rodgers & Hart”

Lorenz Hart, who died relative-

ly young, was a gifted lyricist

unique in his ability to blend the

breezy energy of sophisticated city

life and the universality of romance

into a wised-up slang that has

never dated. He wrote clever love

songs for adults, and Richard

Lewine and John Fearnley’s idea

for this retrospective shows how

Richard Rodgers’ music stayed

with him all the way.

Rodgers adapted to a wholly

different musical personality in

Oscar Hammerstein II, who wore

his heart on his sleeve. In

“Carousel,” his book and lyrics

reveal how any heart can be capa-

ble of great love and goodness,

even that of a carney roustabout.

Season tickets can be ordered

by writing to the Downey Civic

Light Opera, P.O. Box 429,

Downey, CA 90241, or by calling

(562) 923-1714.

Downey Civic Light Opera veteran actor Ed Krieger will return to the

DCLO to star as Abner in “42nd Street,” opening May 28 at the

Downey Theatre. Krieger was previously seen in “Will Rogers

Follies,” “Fiddler on the Roof,” “Hello, Dolly” and “Tintypes.” For

tickets to “42nd Street,” call (562) 923-1714.

Free concert, festival at Warren
DOWNEY – The Warren High School Symphonic and Jazz Bands

will present a free concert May 29 at the school’s stadium.

A family festival with entertainment, food vendors and 50/50 raffle

will be available before the concert, beginning at 5 p.m. The concert starts

at 7 p.m. Admission to the festival and concert is free.

Church hosting 5K run/walk
DOWNEY – The Moravian Church of Downey will host its second

annual 5K Run-Walk on June 13 starting at 8:30 a.m. 

The 3.1 mile route starts in the church’s parking lot at 10337 Old River

School Rd. and winds through the neighborhood before finishing back in

the parking lot. 

The top male and female finishers in each of four age categories will

receive medals, and all participants will receive T-shirts and “green”

goody bags. There will also be a raffle for sponsor-donated items. 

More information and registration forms are available by calling the

church office at (562) 927-0718 or online at www.thebelfry5k.com. Pre-

registration is encouraged.

Car wash to raise money for family
DOWNEY – The Warren High School band department will hold a car

wash today from 4-7 p.m. to raise money for the family of Alex Ceja, a

former student who passed away recently.

Ceja, 18, graduated from Warren in 2008 where he participated in the

school’s marching, pep, jazz and concert bands, in addition to the wind

ensemble. 

Students will also conduct a yard sale tomorrow from 6 a.m. to noon.

Proceeds from the car wash and sale will be donated to Ceja’s family to

assist with their recent funeral and hospital expenses.

Downey High School will host the car wash along the bus lane at

Brookshire Avenue from 4-7 p.m. Cars are $5 and trucks/SUVs are $8.

The yard sale will be at 9916 Downey Ave., north of Florence Avenue.

Military policeman coming home
DOWNEY – Army Reserve Sgt. Sherman E. Johnson is returning to

the United States after a deployment to the Iraqi Theater of Operations in

support of Operation Iraqi Freedom.

Johnson is the son of Charlene Johnson of Downey.

Sherman Johnson is a military police member with 19 years of military

service. He is normally assigned to the 812th Military Police Company in

Orangeburg, N.Y.

Warren choirs in concert Thursday
DOWNEY – The Warren High School Choral Department will pres-

ent its annual Spring Concert this Thursday at Downey First Christian

Church, starting at 7 p.m.

Robert Petersen will direct the concert, which will feature all five

award-winning Warren choirs: Vocal Ensemble, Concert Choir, Mixed

Choir, Men’s Choir and Men’s Varsity Choir.

“We are very proud of our Warren choirs. Our young men and women

have earned much deserved accolades and awards based on their commit-

ment to excellence and their love of music,” Petersen said. 

Concert tickets are $5 and may be purchased at the door. Downey First

Christian Church is at 10909 New St.



and moderate income.

Among the city’s project head-

ings indicated as eligible for

CDBG funding are: a) property

improvement/preservation—hous-

ing rehabilitation; senior paint &

fix-up program, and home modifi-

cation program; b) code enforce-

ment; c) public service activities

provided by: TLC, the

Community/Senior Center, Adult

Literacy Program, Arc of Southeast

LA County, ASPIRE program, Rio

Hondo Temporary Home, and So.

Calif. Rehabilitation Services.   

Accounting for the bulk of the

HOME grant are housing rehabili-

tation and affordable housing part-

nership projects.  

The Council meanwhile author-

ized the city manager to submit the

Action Plan and the grantee certifi-

cations to HUD.  

Moreover, because of the

recently enacted American

Recovery and Reinvestment Act,

which provided federal stimulus

funds to HUD for the

Homelessness Prevention and

Rapid Re-housing Program

(HPRP), it behooved the city to

approve a substantial amendment

to its original CDBG Action Plan

to incorporate this additional fund-

ing.

The city indeed has done this. It

was notified earlier that its alloca-

tion of HPRP funds is $611,834.

These funds the city intends to use

for homeless prevention and rapid

re-housing. The Recovery Act

requires fund recipients to expend

60 percent of HPRP funds within

two years, and 100 percent of

HPRP funds within three years of

the date of the grant agreement.      

The four categories of eligible

activities for the HPRP program

include: financial assistance (short-

Continued from page 1

Council: Funds distributed to several 
community-based non-profits.

term and medium-term rent assis-

tance, security deposits, utility

deposits, utility payments, moving

cost assistance, even motel/hotel

vouchers); housing relocation and

stabilization services (housing

search and placement, legal servic-

es, credit repair); data collection

and evaluation (software purchas-

es, lease/purchase of computer

equipment); and administrative

costs (training of staff, preparation

of reports, audits, monitoring and

similar costs related to administer-

ing HPRP).

Although HPRP’s intent is to

rapidly transition participants to

stability, it is not intended to be in

the nature of a long-term assistance

program for participants, nor will it

be able to address all the support-

ive services needed to prevent

long-term homelessness.             

In other action, the Council: 

•Accepted the improvements

and the maintenance responsibility

for the work completed under the

Miscellaneous Concrete

Construction and Repair

Improvements Project, and

approved the final construction

contract amount of $318,392.74;

•Awarded a contract totaling

$1,618,753 to Sialic Contractors

Corporation dba Shawnan for resi-

dential street pavement rehabilita-

tion in several areas of the city;

Shawnan’s bid was approximately

33 percent lower than the

Engineer’s Estimate;

•Approved the plans and speci-

fications for an on-call contract for

street and concrete repairs and

minor public works improvements

within the public right-of-way in

the city prompted by numerous

service requests from the public;

and granted authority to advertise

for bids on the project; 

•Accepted the street and water

improvements and maintenance

responsibility for the Lakewood

Blvd. Improvement Project in con-

nection with the development

agreement with Citibank, and

approved the final contract amount

of $539,529.44;

•Accepted the improvements

and maintenance responsibility for

the Civic Center north parking lot

upgrade, and approved the final

construction contract amount of

$251,661.09, and also earmarked

$8,426.59 from the Police

Department’s asset forfeiture fund

for the project; 

•Adopted a resolution adding a

mandatory penalty of $4.50 for all

parking offense fines, thus amend-

ing the parking violation fine

schedule; the $4.50 will go to the

State Court Facilities Construction

fund; 

•Introduced an ordinance

authorizing an amendment to the

contract between the City Council

and the Board of Administration of

the California Public Employees’

Retirement System (PERS), refer-

encing life insurance benefits

known as Pre-Retirement Option

2W Death Benefit and the Fourth

Level of 1959 Survivor Benefits

that apply to local miscellaneous

members; and adopted  a resolution

of its intention to approve said

ordinance;

•Heard a presentation by

Assemblyman Hector De La Torre

honoring Julia Desalemos as 50th

Assembly District “Woman of the

Year” from Downey; 

•Heard a presentation by the

Pasadena Tournament of Roses’

float entry chairperson Bob Miller

gifting the Downey Rose Float

Association with a large portrait of

its Founder’s Trophy-winning

2009 float entry, “Broadway’s

Golden Age”;

•Heard Mayor Mario Guerra

proclaim May 17-23 as National

Public Works Week;

•Likewise heard Guerra pro-

claim May 2009 as “Older

Americans Month,” while honor-

ing longtime Downey resident and

volunteer Cleo Latimer as epito-

mizing the best qualities Downey’s

older population offers in “enhanc-

ing the quality of life for us all”;

•Also named May 2009 as the

“Month of the Young Child,” as a

group of young costumed children

entertained with a surprise (and

well-received) song-and-dance

routine; and

•Presented a certificate of

appreciation to Downey resident

Jose Armando Juarez for his serv-

ice in Iraq and Germany.

The next regular public meet-

ing of the City Council will be at

7:30 p.m. on Tuesday, May 26 at

City Hall, 11111 Brookshire Ave.  

Former Downey resident pens a play
LONG BEACH – John Barry, a former longtime resident of Downey

now living in Rogers, Ark., is one of four aspiring playwrights to win a

spot to showcase his play in the Long Beach Playhouse New Works

Festival.

His play, a murder-mystery titled “Three Feet Back,” will be read May

30 at 2 p.m. at the Long Beach Playhouse Mainstage Theatre, 5021 E.

Anaheim St. 

There is a suggested donation of $10 to attend. A post-performance

discussion will follow the reading.



Culture at the Avenue Theatre
Dear Editor:

The latest suggestion for the future of the Avenue Theatre, by Jared

Head of Chameleon Comedy, is a real Renaissance idea (“High Hopes for

Avenue Theatre,” 5/8/09). 

To have a rotating program of film, stage plays, the Shakespeare and

other classic firebrands, art galleries, and performance artists, would make

Downey a seedbed for the arts. These are events that would not compete

with the Downey Theatre because the rent at that venue is too high for

start-ups, improv groups and experimental artists.

To have a small theater in a prime location is a necessity for such

beginning talents. And Downtown Downey is the ideal place. We would

be attracting audiences from far beyond Downey, who would shop and

stroll and take refreshments on the beautifully landscaped streets. Perhaps

two or three blocks on Downey Avenue would become a pedestrian mall

on show nights on weekends.

I am certain that an Avenue Arts group would soon develop, a kind of

foundation of local benefactors who would like to encourage live art,

artists and fine films. Their contributions would help underwrite the con-

tinuing cost of the presentations.

I hope the City Council will see the possibilities that this opens up, like

the transaction for Alladin’s magic lamp, old building for new Avenue Arts

Center, for Downey. 

— Lorine Parks,

Downey

Letters to the Editor:

Food drive a success
Dear Editor:

Last Saturday was the National Association of Letter Carrier and the

United States Post Service’s National Food Drive. This food drive is con-

ducted every second week in May throughout the United States.

We would like to take this opportunity to extend our most heartfelt

thanks to the community for their contributions to this most worthy cause.

Because of the community’s thoughtfulness we have collected approxi-

mately 8,000 pounds of food for our charities: Downey PTA HELPS and

the Los Angeles Regional Food Bank.

The community can be proud they have helped a lot of people. I also

would like to take a moment to thank all the letter carriers who put forth

the extra effort on Saturday to deliver their routes and collect all the food.

Thank you, one and all.

— JoAnne Davis,

Letter Carrier, United States Postal Service

Editor’s note: See a picture from the event on Page 13

Affordable housing’s negative stigma
Dear Editor:

In this democracy, there are many unfortunate people who have,

through no fault of their own, lost their jobs. Many of these people have

families, including children, who are American citizens, who have not

committed any crimes. 

Since these people have no income, they cannot afford over $1,000

rent, and rents continuously are raised every year. I do not understand why

Jonathan Brownlee calls these people “not what we want or need for our

community” (Letters to the Editor, 5/1/09). Since when are American fam-

ilies not welcomed in a community?

Can Mr. Brownlee tell the community where “these people” are sup-

posed to live if there is no affordable housing, like there is in England,

Canada and many other western industrialized countries?

“These people” are American citizens who have not committed any

crimes and it is barbaric to force them to live on the unsafe streets.

According to the news, people who live on the streets have been shot to

death, burned to death, robbed and beaten, in addition to not having access

to healthful, sanitary living.

This is an especially serious problem for senior citizens, many of

whom are living in a fixed income. A Kaiser Permanente spokesperson

said, “More people are living into their 90’s and early 100’s.” With the

continuously rising rent, where are these people supposed to live?

I’ve lived in this country all my life and I’ve never seen such a disre-

gard for the survival (housing, safety, etc.) of American citizens who have

not committed any crime. In political science we learned, “If it happens to

someone today, it can happen to you and your family tomorrow. No one

has a lease on life. No one has any guarantees of what tomorrow brings.”

It appears as though the citizens of Downey should speak up for their

unfortunate neighbors who, through no fault of their own, have lost their

jobs (California has a higher unemployment rate than many other states),

and try to help them get affordable housing and stay out of harms way (liv-

ing on the streets, which would ruin Downey faster than anything else).

I’m proud to know a developer who cares about people enough to help

them live a safe, decent life where they can contribute to their families,

and Downey.

— H.L. Julian,

Downey

T
he California Federation of Teachers (CFT) opposes Prop. 1A

because our leaders look at the “whole child” when evaluating pub-

lic policy. Students are affected by what takes place outside, as well

as inside, the classroom. Prop. 1A would force deep cuts to the non-Prop

98 portion of the state budget, especially public health and services to chil-

dren in poverty, seniors and the disabled. Educators know that children

who come to school sick or hungry cannot learn. 

Prop. 1A will cut billions of dollars from education and other funding

that students need within a few years.

Prop. 1A will cut higher education, which is not protected by Prop. 98.

The cap on the state budget will require ongoing cuts to the California

State University and University of California, or force student fee increas-

es, or both, even in good times. CSU student fees have risen more than

110% since 2002. UC students have faced similar increases. Prop 1A will

continue the trend of pricing working families out of a university educa-

tion.

When combined with Prop. 1B (which CFT supports), Prop. 1A would

mandate the payback of Prop. 98 monies owed to schools. But that is

money already owed to the schools. If Prop. 1A fails, educators will seek

other ways, through the courts, for example, of recapturing those funds.

Prop. 1A is bad public policy. There are other avenues to ensure the pay-

ment of past-due Prop. 98 monies, CFT opposes. 

In addition, Prop. 1A doesn’t do what it says it will. Read the text for

yourself. It fixes nothing in the state budget process, and digs the fiscal

California teachers oppose Prop. 1A
By Marty Hittelman, president, California Federation of Teachers

hole deeper. Proposition 1A imposes a permanent state spending cap and

gives the governor unprecedented budgetary powers to make midyear cuts

without legislative approval or public input. Prop 1A would divert funding

from key services in good and bad times.

Prop. 1A’s numbers don’t add up. Prop 1A fails to take into account

the long-term impact on the state budget of our aging population. 1A

would create a budget cap, which will prevent state programs from keep-

ing pace with the rising cost of goods and services, especially retiree

health care. That will mean further reductions in services, and harm to

education.

Prop 1A proposes to create a “rainy day fund” of $12 billion. How are

we going to come up with those billions? A true rainy day fund would set

aside money from an adequate yearly budget for hard times: not rob a

drastically reduced budget and create a permanent cap that will starve

important social programs. 

Defeat of 1A would have no impact on the state budget for two years,

since the tax increases it proposes wouldn’t kick in until 2011.

1A will not fix the state budget process, but will make it worse. The

budget problem stems from legislative gridlock created by California’s

two-thirds vote requirement to pass a state budget. 

Defeating Prop. 1A will send the Governor and Legislature back to the

drawing board to get it right.

Trust in public figures
Dear Editor:

I must congratulate you for how much important content you got into

so few lines in your recent article (“No Trust,” 5/8/09). 

For all too long we have as a nation excused wrongdoing and we have

made excuses for those who have strayed from an honorable course. 

Whether it be Freddy Mac, the SEC, a person in the Congress or some

major bank who has manipulated accounts for their own gain, we general-

ly have managed to excuse their acts and now when the whole of our

financial world is near collapse we continue on as if nothing much has

happened.

I want to thank you for personally saying, “Enough is enough!”

Personally, I’d like to see more of the public expressing and living your

beliefs. While it is a tad late the ship can still be saved with true effort to

get it on a better course!

Possibly the youth of our nation can see they have been led down a

road to near certain destruction if we continue to make excuses for dishon-

orable conduct. Fact is Manny is just the tip of the iceberg!

— Richard B. Pridham,

Downey

Dear Editor:

There is much to contest about your opening statements, Mr. Pierce:

“Nothing in life seems real these days.”

Whoa, my journalistic friend, when have children the need to simply

look up to athletes?

OK, Manny and Kobe cheated. But did a real local hero (name any

tenured Downey teacher or police office worth his/her salt here) get men-

tioned?

The obvious point is to plan on who you trust. Athletes are obviously

a bad bet.

Take your local doctor, nurse, teacher, social worker, or any other com-

munity resource provider you can name. These people are the real deal.

How about focusing on them for once!

You will feel being a fan an easier and more enjoyable task, dear

Downey Patriot editorialist!

— Ruth Resendez,

Downey

Travelogues at the Avenue
Dear Editor:

I am writing about two articles which I read during the past two weeks.

One refers to the fact that the travelogues “did not show a profit.” The other

refers to plans for the Avenue Theatre as a “mixed housing and business facil-

ity” (in a business-only area?) or the use of the theater for cultural affairs,

since it is less expensive than the beautiful Downey Theatre.

In the first place, since when does the city need to “show a profit”? The

city is there to serve its citizens, and if it breaks even, all the better. But a prof-

it? No! We already pay taxes for that. Or has our city government lost all sense

of proportion?

At first, no information was available on the sudden cancellation of this

popular program. Why the secrecy? Then it turned out that “no profit was

made.”

A letter also informed us that the Avenue Theatre would be less costly than

the Downey Theatre.

We always voted for the city representatives for our district. We will now

be more careful and watch their performance. At present, I see a very sad per-

formance.

Perhaps it is time to reschedule the travelogues for 2009-10 at the Avenue

Theatre. I am sure that many of the senior citizens of Downey have enjoyed

movies at the Avenue for decades, before it closed.

It is now time to use this less costly facility for the travel shows, among

other cultural activities. Please reconsider and reschedule.

— Ingrid Altman,

Downey

Humane standards for hens
Dear Editor:

If out-of-stage egg producers don’t want their eggs to rot away in the

supermarkets, they should at least give their hens enough space to spread

their wings. 

California voters overwhelmingly supported Proposition 2 because we

believe that it’s unethical to cram birds in tiny, filthy cages. For that rea-

son, we should support AB 1437 – the bill that will require out-of-stage

egg companies to comply with our more humane standards. I believe that

the best way to help hens is to not buy eggs at all, but if AB 1437 passes,

it will help lessen the suffering of countless hens around the country, and

that’s something everyone, everywhere can get behind.

— Laura Frisk,

Encinitas, Calif.

Explanation given
Dear Editor:

This is in response to the letter in your paper last week titled, “Seeking

Explanation” by Elsa Van Leuven.

Since she asked, let me ‘splain it to you.’ Why are people so upset about

waterboarding and other forms of torture that were approved by our leaders?

To start with, because these illegal acts are a promotional tool for terrorists and

others who hate us. They are Al Qaeda’s best recruiting tool and undoubtedly

have helped to recruit more terrorists who may try to attack us in the future.

Supposedly we are a society that follows our own laws. If our laws are not

good enough, we should change them, not break the laws. The lawyers and

others she defend advocated illegal acts of torture and illegal spying, and for

that they should have some consequences.

Regarding tears over abortion and mothers who were given a choice and

decided not to continue their pregnancies, in a quote from Doctors without

Borders, “Today, more than half of the deaths of children under age 5 are due to

malnutrition.” Would you rather have babies die of starvation after they are born?

Many mothers are unable to care for the children they have now, much less

if they bring more into the world. The resources on this planet are not suffi-

cient to keep up with unlimited human reproduction. Women don’t always

have the choice of whether or not to get pregnant, but they should have the

choice of whether or not to have a child.

-- Anita Rivero,

Downey

Many thanks
Dear Editor:

The American Legion Auxiliary 270 would like to thank everyone who

bought a poppy at the Downey Street Faire. This money helps the veterans at

the Long Beach VA. 

Again, thanks, and thanks to the Downey Chamber of Commerce for hav-

ing the Street Faire.

— Julie Guetthe,

Commander, 1953

Mutual appreciation
Dear Editor,

After reading the article titled ”Students Show Appreciation for Good

Music” (Downey Patriot, 5/1/09), and seeing the darling pictures the children

drew, I felt compelled to write you.

I have had great pleasure over the last 15 years playing various music pro-

grams for the elementary school children of Downey. The program highlight-

ed in the pages of your newspaper has provided musical instruction to these

students through two 45-minute school assemblies performed in each of

Downey’s 13 public elementary schools and four of the parochial schools

every year. In addition, two full orchestra concerts are performed in the

Downey Theater each year, one for the entire third grade class and another for

the entire fifth grade class of Downey Unified School District. 

I have been privileged to participate in this program. Year after year the

children have always been a wonderful, enthusiastic audience and a joy to see.

We’ve learned a lot from each other and had much fun together. 

Although perhaps many in Downey take it much for granted, I know this

has been possible only because the teachers and school principals of the

Downey school district do an outstanding job in creating the environment of

respect and intellectual engagement so obvious in all the children we see. In my

years coming to Downey this has been absolutely consistent throughout every

school, and I would like to express my deep gratitude and admiration to them.

I also want very much to acknowledge and thank the Downey Symphony

“Music in the Schools” program for the tremendous support they have given

us over the years. As they say in Hollywood, “None of this could have been

possible without you!” However, the article did not mention a large portion of

their funding, given by the Musician’s Performance Fund, has dried up recent-

ly and will not be available next year. I pray something can be done to keep

this wonderful program going. Every time we perform in Downey’s schools I

hear from teachers  and students alike how very much they value and appreci-

ate the lessons in music we bring them.

— Mark Artusio

Sherman Oaks

Mark Artusio is principal bass with the Downey Symphony and is one of the
five musicians from the orchestra  who perform in the Music in the School
program.

CORRECTION: A photo in last week’s issue about Rio San Gabriel
Elementary’s victory at the Carnival of Champions included an
accompanying photograph of a fifth-grade athlete. The photo did not
include a caption, but for clarification purposes the student was Juan
Rivera, a student at Old River Elementary School.



SPEED BUMP DAVE COVERLY

On This Day...
May 15, 1886: American poet Emily Dickinson dies at her Massachusetts home. She was 55. 

1940: Nylon stockings go on sale in the United States.

1942: As a result of the war, 17 states begin rationing gasoline. Each person typically received between 3-8 gal-

lons of gasoline per week. Exceptions were made for doctors, police officers, etc.

1970: Police shoot and kill two black student protestors at Jackson State University in Mississippi.

2006: Saddam Hussein refuses to enter a plea as an Iraqi judge charges him with crimes against humanity.
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By: Keysi Carrasco, Intern

CD Review

The eagerly anticipated fifth

studio album, Invaders Must Die,

by The Prodigy was finally

released to their American fans on

March 3. This is the first album in

five years that the British hardcore

electronic rock band has released

and is also the first album under the

new band label, Take Me to the

Hospital. 

The band was a huge hit in the

early 1990s with hardcore ravers

and technoids; many of which are

glad that they have continued to

keep their old-school ways with

their new albums while still adding

a few new simple touches and

sounds.

The opening track “Invaders

Must Die” definitely shows how

far the band has come and almost

makes you laugh when you listen

to the lyrics. With its opening line,

“We are The Prodigy,” then fol-

lowed up by, “Invaders must die,”

it makes you wonder what the band

is trying to say. It seems as if they

are letting everyone know that they

are back and for all others to step

aside, which is pretty amusing

when you think about the other

bands trying to step up to the plate

like “Hadouken!”

Invaders Must Die is the first

album to feature all three band

members since 1997 and even fea-

tures James Rushnet, from Does It

Offend You, Yeah? as a co-produc-

er on the tracks “Omen” and

“Invaders Must Die.” Dave Grohl,

from Foo Fighters was also fea-

tured on drums for the tracks “Run

with the Wolves” and the ending

song “Stand Up,” which off a sense

of ending coming to the night and

for the club-goers to return home.

Invaders Must Die comes with

a CD and a bonus DVD that

includes a few songs from the

album. The album runs for $14.99

at Best Buy and many other stores

like Target.

The album was a huge success

in the U.K. making it to the top of

the charts and even made it to the

top five in many other countries.

When released to the U.S. it

opened at No. 117 on the charts but

quickly jumped to No. 58 within

the second week.

While it may not be too high on

the charts for the U.S. Billboard, it

is still obvious that the band is a

huge hit worldwide with its great

electronic beats and rave dance

tracks, making it an album that def-

initely belongs on your iTunes

playlist.

By: Michelle Muller, Intern

Golden Bear
Awards 09

The Downey Theatre was the

place to be for Warren’s Golden

Bear Awards on March 27, where

students who excelled in different

areas of study were recognized for

their achievements.

The Grand Golden Bear

Winner for the 2008-2009 school

year was Charlene Ramos. Not

only was Ramos recognized as

Grand Golden Bear, but was also

recognized for her outstanding

achievements and performance in

both English and Social Science.

The plaque winners of the night

were Patrick Labib in the

Associated Student Body (ASB)

category, Mario Castillo for boys

athletics, Leslie Poole for girls ath-

letics, Daniel Mason for Business/

Computers, Cristhiam Santos for

English Language Development,

Nathalie Ramirez for Family and

Consumer Science, Dana Kendall

for Foreign Language, Erin

Johnson for Industrial Arts,

Timothy Long for Instructional

Support, Michelle Müller for

Journalism, Kevin Ninomiya for

Mathematics, Herman Tu for

Musical Instrumental, Zaneta Kim

for Musical Vocal, Molly Worthy

for Pep Squad, Destinee Bernal for

Physical Education, Emily

Gregorio for the Regional

Occupational Programs/Career and

Technical Education (ROP) cate-

gory, Anna Wood for School

Service, Richard Lee for Science,

Kelly Weir for Theatre Arts, and

Nadia Kim for Visual Arts. 

The event consisted of appear-

ances made by the Downey Unified

School Districts, Board of Education

members which included President

Mr. D. Mark Morris, member of the

District Administration, Dr. Wendy

L. Doty, who is the superintendent,

and of course Warren’s

Administrative Team.

The categories for the awards

varied between the many activities

that students can partake in on

campus other than the usual cur-

riculum, whether it is band, choir

or ROP. These might just be seen

as extra curricular courses or activ-

ities a student can take part in at

school, but as seen it is something

in which you can be recognized if

hard work is exemplified. 

“The event was really enter-

taining,” said Warren High School

student Nilda Alecio. “It was inter-

esting to see what students were

recognized for what categories.”

Overall, there were nearly 200 stu-

dents recognized for their outstand-

ing performances throughout the

school year, but only 22 were

selected as recipients for a Golden

Bear Award. “I wasn’t surprised to

see a lot those people who won the

plaques win, because those that I

know were always hard workers.” 

The Golden Bear Awards were

first created back in 1989, to recog-

nize and honor students on campus,

who are “the best of the best”. The

potential receivers of these awards

are selected by teachers who feel

that the student has shown a con-

sistent determination to do excel-

lent academically. 

Every nominated person for a

Golden Bear award received a pin

and certificate to recognize them

for their hard work. Those students

that showed exemplery determina-

tion and devotion, were awarded

with the Golden Bear award, which

is the highest honor that can be

received in the 22 categories.  

The night concluded with a gather-

ing at the patio located outside of the

Downey Theatre, were families,

friends and teachers gatherd discussing

the results of the night after students

were recognized with the awards.

By: Jennifer Cho, Intern

Viking Awards 09

Downey High held its 18th annu-

al Viking Awards at the Downey

Theatre last Thursday night.

This awards ceremony recog-

nized outstanding academic

achievement displayed by Downey

High students in a wide range of

subject areas.

Teachers nominated the stu-

dents based on their academic

achievement displayed throughout

this school year. Each nominated

student attended a mandatory

meeting on April 24 in the gym to

discuss behavior expected of a

Viking Award nominee as well as

take an individual picture that

would appear on a video screen at

the awards ceremony.

“Out of 4000 students at

Downey High, about 260 were

nominated for the Viking Awards,”

said vice principal Horacio Freijo,

who coordinated the Viking

Awards.

Awards are given for almost

every subject area Downey High

has to offer. From the nominated

students in a specific subject area,

some are chosen to receive a

medallion, and from the group of

medallion recipients, one student is

chosen to receive the prestigious

Viking Award statue.

The evening ceremony began

promptly at 7 p.m. with ASB pres-

ident Katelyn Catt leading the

audience in the Pledge of Alliance,

followed by Downey High’s very

own Jazz Choir singing of the

national anthem.  

Principal Tom Houts welcomed

and thanked the audience for

attending the event.  He proceeded

to introduce the Masters of

Ceremony, science teacher Jeff

Giles and English teacher Cara

Cleek.  Although they made minor

errors in their speeches, they

laughed nervously with the audi-

ence and joked about their mis-

takes.

Every Viking Award nominee

completed a Student Biography

Card, which provided information

and interesting facts about the stu-

dent. On stage, Houts interviewed

recipients of the statue about their

hobbies and talents as well as ask-

ing graduating seniors their plans

for college.

“So, it says here on your bio

card that you can belly dance,” said

Houts to Xiomara Anaya, the recip-

ient of the award for English

Language Development. “Could

you please show us? Mr. Olariu

[Jazz Choir director], could you

play something on the piano for her

to dance to?”

Anaya, a senior, surprised and

wowed the audience with her belly

dancing.

Vincente Velasco, a senior, was

challenged to hula hoop for the

audience on stage.

“Your bio card says that you’re

really good at hula hooping, so to

see just how good you are, we have

a little surprise for you,” said

Houts. Velasco was presented with

three hula hoops, and he impressed

the audience with his ability to hula

hoop with three hoops at once.

Matthew Apodaca, the recipi-

ent of the Performing Arts award,

showed the audience his talent of

improvisation by acting like a bad

principal and bad doctor.

“Come to Comedy Sportz!”

said Apodaca. “It’s like this, only

ten times better!”

Lisa Seong-Young Kim, a jun-

ior, had a very special talent. When

asked on stage if it was true that

she had never gotten a B since first

grade, she claimed that it was true.

“My G.P.A. is 4.83,” said Kim.

Several seniors announced their

plans for college.

Vicky Beyrooty, a senior,

announced that she is attending

UCLA in the fall.

“I’m going to major in engi-

neering,” said Beyrooty.

Marro Park, a senior and the

recipient of the award for Social

Studies, announced that he is also

becoming a UCLA Bruin.

“I’m planning to major in eco-

nomics,” said Park. 

When asked why Bernie

Glasser, a history teacher at

Downey, was his all-time favorite

teacher, he amused the audience

with his humor.

“He’s my favorite teacher

because he taught me that size

doesn’t matter,” said Park, poking

fun at Glasser’s height. Glasser did

not take offense at this joke and

hugged Park on stage.

Ricardo Mayo, the valedictori-

an for this year’s graduating senior

class, announced his plans for col-

lege.

“So, just like Lisa [Kim], Ricky

has never gotten a B in his life, and

his G.P.A. is, oh, I don’t know, a

4.9?” said Houts to the audience.

“And he’s been accepted to some

universities called Stanford, Yale,

and Princeton. Where are you

going, Ricky?”

“I’m going to Princeton,” said

Mayo, the last recipient of the

night. “I want to become a writer.”



DOWNEY – Patty Maneerod,

a culinary manager at the Downey

Olive Garden, has always been

happy to go the extra mile to pro-

vide her guests with a genuine

Italian dining experience.

Recently, she was willing to go

the extra 4,000 miles and partici-

pate in company-sponsored train-

ing in Italy, where she and 13 fel-

low managers spent a week learn-

ing about Italian culture and cui-

sine and enhancing their culinary

skills at Olive Garden’s Culinary

Institute of Tuscany.

Each year, Olive Garden selects

approximately 100 managers to

travel to Italy as part of the restau-

rant’s ongoing culinary training

program. The experience is

designed to bring the genuine

Italian dining experience alive for

managers and, upon their return, to

their restaurant and guests. 

At the Culinary Institute of

Tuscany, Maneerod worked under

the direction of Olive Garden exec-

utive chefs to learn time-honored

traditions of Italian cooking by

refining ingredient selection skills,

learning the secret to layering

sauces and perfecting al dente

pasta to create the most flavorful

meals.

“Having the opportunity to

train in Italy was an amazing expe-

rience that has deepened my love

for Italian cuisine,” Maneerod said.

“Starting with the freshest ingredi-

ents is the key to creating the most

flavorful dishes.”

While in Italy, the group also

visited Olive Garden’s Riserva di

Fizzano restaurant and the Rocca

delle Macie winery, Olive Garden’s

partner and one of Italy’s leading

producers of Tuscan wines. There,

in the scenic rolling hills of

Finding a deeper appreciation
for Italian cuisine

Castellina in Chainti, Italy, the

class learned about the history and

tradition of Italian winemaking,

and gained first-hand knowledge of

the important role wine plays in the

Italian meal.

In addition to the time man-

agers spent training in the kitchen

and touring the wineries, the group

went sightseeing throughout

Rome, Florence and Tuscany,

experiencing the rich history of

Italy and the hospitality of its peo-

ple.

“The passion that Italians have

for food, wine and the entire dining

experience defines how they live

life…with enthusiasm and gen-

erosity,” Maneerod said. “I always

felt at home and I’m excited to

bring that spirit, warmth and pas-

sion back to our guests.”

Managers are selected to train

in Tuscany by their director of

operations and senior vice presi-

dent based on their restaurant lead-

ership and passion for the genuine

Italian dining experience. Over the

course of almost a decade, Olive

Garden has sent more than 900

managers and employees to Italy as

part of its immersion program

designed to inspire, motivate and

educate employees.

“Our goal is for each manager

to return with a deeper understand-

ing of the Italian dining experience

and the relationship that exists

between food, wine and service,”

said Valerie Insignares, executive

vice president of operations for

Olive Garden. “As a manager, they

have a tremendous opportunity to

invigorate our restaurant teams

who can then share our passion and

connection to Italy with every

guest.”

Blue Man Group visiting casino
VALLEY CENTER – The music, comedy and multimedia theatrics of

Blue Man Group are coming to the Harrah’s Rincon casino near San Diego

on May 30.

The critically-acclaimed show has been called “visually stunning,”

“wildly inventive,” “and hysterically funny.”

Tickets are $55 for reserved seating for $75-$85 for preferred seating

and can be purchased at all TicketMaster outlets.

Military uniforms can say a lot
WHITTIER – Guest speaker Chris Hansen will speak on “U.S.

Military Records and Uniforms for the Past 200 Years” at tomorrow’s

meeting of the Whittier Area Genealogical Society.

Hansen will explain how to identify a time period by examining mili-

tary uniforms in photos. 

The meeting begins at 1 p.m. at the Whittier Masonic Lodge, 7604

Greenleaf Ave., in Whittier. Visitors are welcome. For more information,

call (562) 941-0818.

Summer acting course offered
LONG BEACH – The Long Beach Playhouse will begin offering its

Summer Youth Theatre School beginning July 13. The two-week long pro-

gram is open to students entering third grade through high school.

Students will be trained in all areas of theater performance, including

basic acting techniques, improvisation, text analysis, scene study, voice,

and movement. 

Along with the fundamental curriculum, students will be able to

choose from a selection of elective classes that includes playwriting,

clowning, stage combat, Shakespearean monologues, and musical theater.

The cost of the program is $300 and each school day from 9 a.m. to 5

p.m. For more information, call the Long Beach Playhouse at (562) 494-

1014, ext. 506.

LONG BEACH – “Stomp,”

the international sensation, will

make its return to Long Beach at

the Long Beach Terrace Theatre

May 22-23.

The return of the percussive hit

also brings some new surprises,

with some sections of the show

now updated and restructured.

“After creating new routines

for ‘Stomp Out Loud’ in Vegas,

[co-creator] Luke Cresswell and I

decided it was time to rework ele-

ments of our main production,

‘Stomp’ ” said co-creator Steve

‘Stomp’ making return to Long Beach
McNicholas. “Stomp has evolved a

great deal ever since its first incar-

nation at the Edinburgh Festival.

Every reworking has involved los-

ing some pieces and gaining new

ones, but has always stayed true to

the original premise of the show: to

create rhythmic music with instant-

ly recognizable objects, and do it

with an eccentric sense of character

and humor.”

A new piece, “Paint Cans,”

evolved out of the “Boxes” routine

in the Las Vegas show and

“Donuts” is a piece that imple-

ments huge tractor tire inner tubes,

worn around the waist on a bungee

cord. 

For many years, show creators

had looked for a “Stomp” equiva-

lent of the Latin percussion instru-

ment the guiro, a gourd-shaped

open-ended instrument with ridges

along the side that are rubbed by a

wooden stick to create its sound.

The climatic trash can sequence

“Bins” has been restructured to

include a guiro-like new found

instrument: strip-lighting recycling

containers.

From its beginnings as a street

performance in the UK, “Stomp”

has grown into an international

sensation over the past 14 years,

having performed in more than 350

cities in 36 countries worldwide. 

“Stomp” continues its run with

the ongoing Broadway production

at New York’s Orpheum Theatre, a

North American tour, and two pro-

ductions overseas – a London com-

pany and a European tour. A pro-

duction in Las Vegas from

“Stomp’s” creators, “Stomp Out

Loud,” is now playing at Planet

Hollywood.

Tickets to “Stomp” in Long

Beach are priced between $27.50

and $47.50 and are available at the

Long Beach Terrace Theatre box

office or all Ticketmaster outlets.

Cuban festival Sunday in L.A.
LOS ANGELES – The 15th annual Cuban Music Festival, a celebra-

tion of the Cuban Independence Day, will take place Sunday from noon to

7 p.m. at Glendale Boulevard and Park Avenue in Los Angeles.

The free family festival includes a stage with live Cuban music, a

dance floor, food and art vendors, and a children’s play area.

For more information, call Claudia Duval-Arrue at (818) 383-2563.

Patty Maneerod, a culinary manager at the Downey Olive Garden,
traveled to Italy recently where she spent a week learning about
Italian culture and cuisine.





Jason Williams passes

away at 30
DOWNEY – Jason James Williams, a lifelong Downey resident who

worked as a self-employed plumber, passed away May 11.  He was 30.

Williams is survived by his parents, James and Brigitte Williams;

fiancé, Nicole Simpson; son, Braden Williams; daughter, Aubree

Williams; sister, Christy Valdez; and brother-in-law, Louie Valdez.

A memorial service will be held at Miller-Mies Mortuary today at 1

p.m.

D
owney Fire and Police

Department personnel pre-

pare for all types of emer-

gencies. Whether it’s a non-emer-

gency, public assistance response

or a large scale fire response

involving hazardous materials and

the utilization of many local and

outside resources all incidents

demand proper staffing, special-

ized training and organizational

skills. 

However, during a disaster, the

number and scope of incidents can

overwhelm conventional emer-

gency services. There are simply

not enough emergency resources

available to mitigate all of the

problems that may be caused by a

serious earthquake or other large

scale disaster. The Community

Emergency Response Team

(CERT) program was created by

the Federal Emergency

Management Agency (FEMA) to

help fill the immediate needs a

Downey CERT teams: preparing for emergencies,
one resident at a time

BY MARK SAUTER, 

DEPUTY CITY MANAGER, 

EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

community experiences when a

disaster strikes.

Several years ago specially

trained Downey firefighters began

teaching the CERT curriculum to

interested members of the commu-

nity. Since that time, more than 200

Downey community members

have learned the essentials of basic

emergency operations through this

training. 

The Downey Fire Department

is again offering a free CERT train-

ing course starting Saturday, May

30 and continuing on June 6th and

13th. The three Saturdays of train-

ing (24 hours total) conclude with

the presentation of a FEMA CERT

certification. Classes start each

Saturday at 8 a.m.  

The CERT program is an all-

risk, all-hazard training program

designed for residents and business

members. This valuable program is

designed to develop the physical

and mental skills necessary for

self-protection and to assist fami-

lies, neighbors and neighborhoods

in an emergency situation. 

CERT is a positive and realistic

B
ankruptcy laws originated in England as a

method of satisfying creditors by distributing

a debtor’s assets among creditors as payment

for the debts. While the law was originally intended

to satisfy creditors, it has evolved into a method of

equitable treatment for both debtor and creditor. One

of the primary purposes of bankruptcy is to give a

debtor a new beginning in life by clearing debts so

the debtor can pursue future opportunities without

the pressure of debt. In the 1970s, the main reason

for bankruptcy was high medical bills. Today, it is high credit card bal-

ances.

The Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of

2005 (BAPCPA) was signed into law by President George W. Bush on

April 20, 2005, and became effective on October 17, 2005. The Act repre-

sents one of the most comprehensive overhauls of the Bankruptcy Code in

more than 25 years, particularly with respect to its consumer bankruptcy

reforms. The intent of Congress was to improve bankruptcy and practice

with a dominant theme of restoring personal responsibility and integrity to

the bankruptcy system.

The passage BAPCPA made it harder for some people to file bank-

ruptcy. And a few filers with higher incomes are no longer allowed to use

Chapter 7 bankruptcy, but will instead have to repay at least some of their

debt under Chapter 13. All debtors now have to get credit counseling

before they can file a bankruptcy case and additional counseling on budg-

eting and debt management before their debts can be wiped out. And,

because the law imposes new requirements on lawyers, it is sometimes

tougher to find an attorney to represent you in a bankruptcy case.  

Here are some things you should know if you are contemplating bank-

ruptcy:

Under the old rules, most filers could choose the type of bankrupt-

cy that seemed best for them and most chose Chapter 7 bankruptcy (liq-

uidation) over Chapter 13 bankruptcy (repayment). The new law pro-

hibits some filers with higher incomes from using Chapter 7 bankrupt-

cy.

Under the BAPCPA rules, the first step in figuring out whether you can

file for Chapter 7 bankruptcy is to measure your “current monthly

income” against the median income for a household of your size in your

state. If your income is less than or equal to the median, you can file for

Chapter 7 bankruptcy. If it is more than the median, however, you must

pass “the means test” another requirement of the new law in order to file

for Chapter 7. 

The purpose of the means test is to figure out whether you have enough

disposable income, after subtracting certain allowed expenses and

required debt payments, to make payments on a Chapter 13 plan. To find

out whether you pass the means test, you subtract certain allowed expens-

es and debt payments from your current monthly income. If the income

that’s left over after these calculations is below a certain amount, you can

file for Chapter 7.

If you’re looking for an easy way to determine your eligibility under

the means test, unfortunately there is not. The calculations are quite cum-

bersome. You can access this information on the United States Trustee’s

office web site www.usdoj.gov/ust.  However, most attorneys will do the

calculations for you for free of charge.  

If you pass the Means test, you can file for bankruptcy under either

Chapter 7 or Chapter 13.  However, most people opt for chapter 7 because

chapter 7 liquidates (gets rid off) all you debts.

So if you are contemplating filing for bankruptcy you should deter-

mine if you pass the means test as soon as possible, this will avoid a lot of

hassle down the road.

The purpose of this column is to provide general information on the law,
which is subject to change. It is not legal advice. Consult a lawyer if you
have a specific legal problem.

Counsel’s Corner:
Bankruptcy, do
you qualify?

DOWNEY – Rancho Los

Amigos National Rehabilitation

Center will host its annual Spinal

Cord Injury Conference tomorrow

at the Downey campus.

The conference will bring together

clinical leaders in medical rehabili-

tation to discuss new treatment

strategies, medical complications

of spinal cord injuries, assistive

technologies, and issues related to

community reintegration of per-

sons living with spinal cord

injuries, and related topics.

“People with spinal cord injuries

face very complex physical and

emotional challenges in their

recovery,” said Jorge Orozco, CEO

of Rancho. “This conference will

provide practical tools and

resources for clinicians to address

these issues with their patients to

Rancho conference

focuses on spinal

cord injuries
improve outcomes and quality of

life.”

Keynote speaker will be

Richard Anderson, professor of

neuroscience in the division of

biology at the California Institute

of Technology. He will discuss

developments in neuroprothetics, a

series of devices that can substitute

a motor, sensory or cognitive

modality damaged as a result of

spinal cord injury.

The cost to attend the confer-

ence is $150, which includes

course materials, lunch, parking,

and certificate.

For more information on the

conference, call (562) 401-7972 or

e-mail ranchosciconfer-

ence@gmail.com.

Rancho has been one of the

nation’s rehabilitation leaders for

more than half a century, and

named one of “America’s Best

Hospitals” in rehabilitation by

“U.S. News & World Report” for

19 consecutive years.

approach to emergency and disas-

ter situations where citizens may

initially be on their own and faced

with an emergency situation.

Trained citizens can take actions

that will make a difference. It is

true, untrained people will volun-

teer to help others, despite the dan-

gers. However, one goal of the

CERT program is for graduates of

the program to respond effectively

and efficiently without placing

themselves in unnecessary danger. 

In the CERT training, citizens

learn to:

•manage power and water utili-

ties 

•put out small fires,

•treat the three medical killers

by opening airways, controlling

bleeding, and treating for shock,

•provide basic medical aid,

•search for and rescue victims

safely,

•organize themselves and spon-

taneous volunteers to be effective,

•collect disaster intelligence to

support first responder efforts. 

The CERT team meets the third

Tuesday of each month at the head-

quarters fire station at 12222

Paramount Blvd. The meetings

consist of a segment of related con-

tinuing education and an open

meeting reviewing and planning

for program offerings such as

expanded training and community

education. CERT members will

soon be providing limited neigh-

borhood operational training to

community groups. Past CERT

graduates are encouraged to con-

tact the Fire Department if they

have not been involved in the pro-

gram recently.

Several Downey CERT team

members have continued with their

training and volunteered for

assignments with the Red Cross to

disasters across the country.  

To sign up for the upcoming

Downey CERT training class, con-

tact the Downey Fire Department

at (562) 904-7345.



New Titles at the 
Downey City Library

Fiction
• “Into the Beautiful North” by Luis Alberto Urrea. Nineteen-

year-old Nayeli works at a taco shop in her Mexican village and

dreams about her father, who journeyed to the U.S. to find work.

• “The Last Child” by  John Hart. A young boy hunts for his

missing sister and uncovers some dark truths in his North

Carolina hometown.

• “The Secret Keepers” by Mindy Friddle. At age 72, Emma

Hanley plans to escape small-town Palmetto, South Carolina, and

travel the globe.  But when her fickle husband dies, Emma finds

herself juggling the needs of her adult children.

• “Shadow and Light” by Jonathan Rabb. When an executive at

the renowned German Ufa film studios is found dead, it falls to

Nikolai Hoffner, a chief inspector in the Kriminalpolizei, to

investigate.

• “Summer on Blossom Street” by Debbie Macomber. Lydia

Goetz, shop owner of “A Good Yarn” on Seattle's Blossom Street,

offers a class called Knit to Quit, for people who want to quit

something--or someone--and start over.

Non-Fiction
• “Beyond Red and Blue: How 12 Political Philosophies Shape

American Debates” by Peter S. Wenz. Why Americans do not

divide neatly into red and blue or right and left but form coali-

tions across party lines on hot-button issues.

• “Healing and Preventing Autism” by Jenny McCarthy and

Jerry Kartzinel, M.D. The mother of an autistic son teams up with

a preeminent doctor to write the first book on a new treatment for

healing conditions associated with autism.

• “I’ll Scream Later” by Marlee Matlin. The Academy Award-

winning actress and role model for 30 million deaf and hearing-

impaired people serves as an inspiration in overcoming adversi-

ty.

• “Public Cowboy No. 1:  the Life and Times of Gene Autry”

by  Holly George-Warren. A reporter shares a detailed look at the

life of an American icon.

• “Weather: the Ultimate Book of Meteorological Events” by

D. James Baker. Lightning strikes over the earth at least 100

times each second. This book offers interesting facts, essays and

full-color photos about climate and weather.

Visit www.downeylibrary.org and click on “New and Notable Books”
to browse more titles

DOWNEY – No means no, and

in this case, it means no hits.

Downey’s Chris Munoz made sure

of that, tossing a no hitter against

rival Warren last Friday in a 5-0

victory.

Munoz continues to shine in a

year that has been nothing but

spectacular for him. The no hitter

was not only a great personal

accomplishment but with Gahr’s

loss to Paramount on that same

Munoz pitches no-hitter,
gives Downey SGVL title

BY SCOTT COBOS, 

STAFF WRITER

day, it also assured Downey’s first

San Gabriel Valley League cham-

pionship in over 20 years.

In the game, Munoz also col-

lected two more hits, one of them

being another homerun, and three

RBIs. Mark Palacios and Bryant

De La Campa also drove in a run of

their own in the game.

With the win, Downey will col-

lect the No. 1 seed out of the SGVL

for the CIF playoffs and will most

likely be rewarded an easy first

round game at home because of

their No 2 overall ranking in the

DOWNEY – Downey softball

manager Micah Karzen was able to

describe the difference in the game

against Warren on Tuesday with

one name.

“Franny Vaaulu,” he said. “Do I

need to say anything more? She

pitched pretty good and hit two

bombs. There’s nothing else to talk

about. Franny Vaaulu was the dif-

ference in the game.”

Vaaulu played hero for the

Bears, who were trailing 3-1 in the

bottom of the sixth inning, and hit

Vaaulu homer sparks late comeback
BY SCOTT COBOS, 

STAFF WRITER

a 3-run homerun to put them up 5-

3 which turned out to be enough for

the Bears to hold on at home.

Vaaulu also pitched her team to a

complete game victory and all but

helped wrap up a San Gabriel

Valley League championship for

the Bears.

“It was pretty wonderful,” said

Bears manager Mary Starksen

about her team’s victory. “There

are a couple of times where

Downey put the ball in play and

they scored, then our girls

answered back. That’s  kind of one

of our strong points is that we

respond together as a team. And

one of our mottos have been some-

body has to lead and the rest will

follow and I think Franny [Vaaulu]

did that.”

Vaaulu not only led but dragged

her team to the finish line. Not only

did she pitch well and keep her

team in the game, but she also

accounted for four of the five runs.

In the 5th inning she led off with a

solo homerun, finishing the game

with a stat line that read 3 for 3,

two homeruns, two runs and four

RBIs.

“She’s really peaking defen-

sively, offensively and pitching,”

said Starksen. “And I can only

hope for her to keep rising.”

Downey opened up the scoring

in the top of the fourth inning after

a 2-run single by Courtney Grana.

Eileen Rico started the inning with

a leadoff walk, and moved to sec-

ond after Vaaulu walked Debra

Lovell. The two runners moved up

one more base after a wild pitch

and were driven in by Grana put-

ting the Vikings up 2-0.

The Bears would then go quiet-

ly in the bottom half of the fourth

but then have Vaaulu lead the 5th

inning off with her solo shot to

bring her team within one.

In the top half of the sixth

inning, Downey would respond

with a leadoff triple by Dana Perez

who would later be driven in by

Katie Medina, pushing the lead

back up to two at 3-1.

But in that fateful bottom half of

the sixth, Warren’s Tina Iosefa

would drive in a run before Vaaulu’s

game winning 3 run homerun.

The Vikings would get one base

runner in the top of the seventh but

wasn’t able to muster up a rally.

coaches polls.

Tuesday wasn’t kind to the

Vikings after an 11-5 loss to Gahr

but could probably be attributed to

the fact that they already had

league wrapped up.

Pitchers Jeremy Ruiz and Jesse

Silva were both roughed up by

Gahr’s offense giving up 13 hits

and 10 earned runs.

The Vikings wrap up the regu-

lar season on the road against Gahr

today at 3:15 p.m.

OLPH going

to Harrah’s

Casino
DOWNEY – The OLPH

Women’s Guild is sponsoring a

daytrip to Harrah’s Rincon Casino

on May 19.

Cost of the trip is $10 and

includes a $5 voucher to be used at

the casino, gift shop or buffet. Free

bingo will be played on the bus. 

Guests must be at least 21 years

old with a California ID or driver’s

license and must provide an emer-

gency contact number. To reserve a

seat, call Anna at (562) 923-2988.



ARMAS PATCHING

& RESTUCCO

Exterior & interior plaster

patching, matching all stucco

textures. Very clean. 25 years

exp. No patch too small. Free

estimates. Ask for Ray Armas

Lic# 882779

(562) 923-8227

SUPERB PAINTING

Exterior, Interior, senior dis-

counts, references, depend-

able & reliable. Free esti-

mates. Lic. #634063. Wayne.

(562) 863-5478

DEBT TROUBLES?

www.Bankruptcyquick.com 

Federally Designated Debt

Relief Agency

Law Office of

Michael Bourdaa.

(562) 622-0820

ACTION PAINTING &

CONSTRUCTION

Painting, remodel, interior &

exterior. Lic. 456722. Call

Steve Kennedy

(562) 928-7680

(562) 441-6509

CARPET 4 U

Nylon Carpet w/Pad

installed: $1.42 sq. ft. Vinyl

Floor installed $2.45 sq. ft.

(562) 866-2195

Showroom at 9303 Alondra

Blvd., Bellflower

SERVICES

N. DOWNEY

2 bed, starting @ $1,350.

Pool, secured bldg.

(562) 869-4313 mgr.

DOWNEY $300 OFF

1ST MONTHS RENT

OR LOWER RENT

PER MONTH

1 BED, WALK-IN CLOS-

ETS, WATER/TRASH PD.

Cable ready, pool. Nr. shops,

schools, bus, 5, 91, 605 fwys.

Call (562) 803-5200

QUIET DOWNEY APT.

1 bed, $925 mo., elec. stv.,

A/C, ceiling fan, new carpet

& paint, pool, covered prkng.

(562) 776-8494

DOWNEY $300 OFF

FIRST MONTHS RENT

OR LOWER

MONTHLY RENT

2 BEDS. Walk-in closets,

water & trash pd., cable, A/C,

near mall, schools, bus 

(562) 869-2919

N. DOWNEY HOME

3 bed, 2 bath, 2 car gar., cen-

tral A/C, ldry. rm., patio, lg.

yd., very quiet area, upgraded

$2.100 mo.

(949) 831-3444

DOWNEY/LAKEWOOD

$300 OFF 1ST MONTHS

RENT OR LOWER

RENT PER MONTH

BEAUTIFUL PLACE TO

LIVE Water/trash pd., central

A/C & heat, enclosed

patios/balconies, gated and

covered parking, pool, A/C,

ceiling fans, Bar-B-Q areas.

Nr. shops, schools, bus, 605,

405 fwys.

Call (562) 809-9161

FOR RENT

HUGE YARD SALE

There will be tons of items

for sale in front of Rio

Hondo Elementary School,

7731 Muller Street, this

Saturday, May 16th. All

proceeds will be donated to

the American Cancer

Society.

YARD SALE

MOVE IN NOW &

EARN $150 FOR

THANKSGIVING

DINNER!

BELLFLOWER

1 bed apt., new flrs., off-st.

pkng. - $895. 2 bed apt., car-

port, coin lndry. - $1,025. 2

bed duplex, carport, lrg.

patio - $1,195. 2 bed/bath

house, garage - $1,695

(562) 867-4710

NORWALK

1 bed apt., gtd. pkng., A/C.

$895

(562) 863-6599

DOWNEY

1 bed, A/C, off st. prkg., $925

(562) 803-1467

www.mgbservices.net

N. DOWNEY HOME

Totally upgraded 3 bed, 2

bath, cul-de-sac, close to

park, $2,000 mo.

(562) 818-7645

NORTH DOWNEY

Large 2 bed apt., in 7 unit

complex. Sharp, new paint,

A/C, laundry room, double

garage. No pets. $1,100 mo.

10404 Western Ave.

(562) 861-8904

DOWNEY GAS PAID,

GARAGES, 1 & 2

BEDS, 2 BED, 2 BATH

A/C, pool. Nr. schools, shops,

bus, 5, 605, 710, 91 fwys.

(562) 923-3154

QUIET 1 BED APT./

Golf course, $900

(310) 617-3640

FOR RENT

BIG SALE ON

Pre owned appliances wash-

ers, dryers, warranty. Free

local delivery.

Johnnies Maytag

12018 Paramount Blvd., Dwy.

(562) 927-7433

APPLIANCES

COMPUTER

CONSULTING

Tutoring, upgrade, repairs,

system set up, virus removal,

troubleshooting.

(562) 714-9876

NEED A PAINTER

Interior & exterior, ref.

Call Rick (562) 225-0540

A V CONSTRUCTION

GENERAL

CONTRACTOR

Bathroom & Kitchen remod-

eling, new construction, room

additions, blue prints, permits.

Lic. # 842004

(562) 659-1417

MIKE

THE ELECTRICIAN

Recessed lighting, remodel

home and office, service

upgrade 120-600 volts. FREE

NO OBLIGATION ESTI-

MATE. Lic. #829705

(562) 861-4266

FULL SERVICE

PLUMBING

Licensed, bonded & insured,

24/7, senior discount

McKinnon & Sons

Plumbing of Downey

(562) 904-3616

HONEST HANDYMAN

Painting, plumbing, electri-

cal, carpentry.

Call Jim (562) 869-0741

MGC CONSTRUCTION

Serving Downey since 1990,

room additions, roof repair,

plumbing, electrical, tile,

bathroom & kitchen remodel.

Cement work, windows, stuc-

co, no job too big or too

small, 10% disc. to veterans.

Bonded, Lic. #797630 &

insured. Call Carlos Medrano.

(562) 923-4005

(213) 407-0332

SERVICES

N. DWY. 1 BED APT.

New kit. cabinet/granite

counter top $875 mo.

11100 Pangborn Ave.

(562) 622-7110

HOUSE FOR RENT

Super nice 3 bed, 2 ba home

lndry rm, bck yd, nice area.

$2,000/mo. Avail 6/1/09

(562) 634-7211

RENT DOWNEY

HOUSE

2 bed, 1 bath, upgraded,

garage, garden, reduced price

$1,600 per month

(562) 869-7808

DOWNEY HOUSE

Lg. 2 bed, 1.5 ba, office, lndry

hk-ups., stove, refrig, central

A/C & heat, 2 car gar., close to

all. No Sec. 8. $2,100/mo. + sec.

(818) 567-2856

N. DOWNEY

1 bed apt. $825

(562) 862-9570

(562) 923-2316

SPACIOUS 2 BR, 1 B

House, kit., L/R, din. rm.,

equip. w/ handicap rails. great

for handicap or senior $1,500

mo., utilities included.

(562) 291-0056

FOR RENT

DOWNEY $300 OFF

FIRST MONTHS RENT

OR LOWER

MONTHLY RENT

1 BED, A/C, pool, water/trash

pd., ceiling fans. Nr. shops,

schools, bus, 105, 710, 605

fwys.

Call (562) 923-8400

FOR RENT



 
 
 
 

Family Fun Night is on May 28
DOWNEY – The 11th annual Family Fun Night at Downey High

School will get underway May 28 from 4 to 9 p.m. Admission is free and

the public is invited.

The event features activities for the entire family, including live bands,

mariachis, multicultural dance performances, inflatable slides and jumpers

for all ages, and an exotic petting zoo and pony rides for children.

SEAACA will also be sponsoring pet adoptions.

A wide variety of ethnic foods, traditional favorites, and desserts will

be sold. 

Last year, more than 6,000 people attended Family Fun Night. Visitors

are encouraged to bring their chairs and blankets to enjoy the evening.

Family Fun Night is presented on the campus of Downey High School.

For more information, call vice principal Karen Dabney-Lieras at (562)

869-7301, ext. 5579. 

Church hosting community picnic
DOWNEY – The Immanuel Armenian Congregational Church will

host a community picnic May 25 from 11 a.m. until sundown. 

Shish kebab and chicken kebab dinners will be offered for $15. There

will also be raffles, prizes and games for the entire family.

The community is invited to attend. The church is located at 9516

Downey Ave., north Florence Avenue.

Brotherhood hosting breakfast
DOWNEY – The Brotherhood of Temple Ner Tamid will host a

Memorial Day breakfast May 25 in the temple’s Fellowship Hall.

The “Jewish style” breakfast begins at 10 a.m. The event includes door

prizes donated by Joe Kaufman, with a grand prize of a 14K gold chain,

courtesy Harold Mark.

Cost is $10 per adult Children under 12 are $7.

Reservations are necessary by sending a check to Temple Ner Tamid,

Attn: Brotherhood, 10629 Lakewood Blvd., Downey, CA 90241.

Fashion show at Woman’s Club
DOWNEY – The Woman’s Club of Downey will host a fashion show

fundraiser tomorrow from 11 a.m. to 2 p.m. inside its clubhouse.

Cost is $30 per person. For tickets, call Debra Miller at (562) 619-

0269.

Cindy Vega golf tourney June 16
DOWNEY – The first annual Cindy Vega Golf Classic has been

scheduled for June 16.

The tournament will be held at the Rio Hondo Golf Club and will

include dinner afterwards.

All proceeds will go towards a scholarship fund created in Vega’s

honor.

Individuals can play in the Classic for $125 per person or $400 per

foursome.Businesses can also sponsor a tee box and hole for $100. Single

tee boxes or hole side sponsorships are also available for $60 each. 

Guests can attend the dinner only for $25.

Donations are also being accepted for a raffle.

The deadline to register is May 27. If you have any questions about the

event or donations, please contact Eric Watts or Rob English by e-mail at

CindyVegaGolfClassic@yahoo.com or call the Warren Banker’s office at

562-869-7306 ext. 5816.

The Cindy Vega Scholarship Fund is a charitable organization that

honors the life of Cindy Vega. Vega was a teacher and ASB director at

Warren High School and was most known for her leadership, enthusiasm

and generosity. 

She died in 2008, and a scholarship fund was established in her mem-

ory.

Downey postal employees collected more than 8,000 pounds of food from residents during a food drive last week. The food will be donated to
the Los Angeles Regional Food Bank and Downey PTA HELPS. Read the Letter to the Editor on Page 5.

Volunteers needed for

hospital disaster drill
DOWNEY – Downey Regional Medical Center and Rancho Los

Amigos National Rehabilitation Center are seeking volunteers to partici-

pate in a disaster drill on June 10 from 7 a.m. to noon.

The drill will take place on both hospital campuses.

Approximately 40 volunteers are needed to portray disaster victims

who may be severely ill or injured. Volunteers will be asked to sign a con-

sent form acknowledging their permission to participate and also to take

their picture for training purposes.

Parental consent forms are required for any minors participating.

A continental breakfast and lunch will be provided to volunteers.

Participants will need to attend an informational meeting at the hospital on

June 8.

For more information or to volunteer, call Downey Regional’s

Education Department at (562) 904-5580.

Hospital honors its auxiliary
DOWNEY – Downey Regional Medical Center honored the members

of its auxiliary with a special luncheon April 29. More than 70 guests were

in attendance, including auxiliary members, employees and hospital man-

agement.

In remarks made during the luncheon, hospital CEO Ken Strople noted

that 101 auxiliary members contributed 21,286 hours of service from April

2008 through March 2009. 

“According to the Independent Sector, the value of a volunteer is equal

to $19.51 per hour, which means that this group donated $415,290 worth

of service,” Strople said.

Auxiliary volunteers work in 19 departments throughout the hospital

and also staff the gift shop. For information about auxiliary membership

or other volunteer opportunities at Downey Regional, call (562) 904-5465.

Downey Regional Medical Center honored its auxiliary members
with a special luncheon recently.

Moravian Church to present a concert
DOWNEY – Downey Moravian Church will present a “Moravian

Musicale” on June 1 at 7:30 p.m.

The concert will feature the church’s all-trombone choir, chancel choir,

and vocal and instrumental soloists.

The program is part of the church’s 55th anniversary celebration. 

The concert is free but a freewill offering will be taken. For more infor-

mation, call (562) 927-0718.



DOWNEY – Speaking before

the Downey Unified School

District (DUSD) Board of

Education Tuesday, Phil Davis,

director of Support Programs and

the motivating force behind the

district’s successful Career

Technical Education (CTE) pro-

gram, put the achievement of the

ten Downey High and Warren High

students who took part recently in

the ROP Student Recognition

Competition held at the Los

Angeles County Office of

Education (LACOE) in context:

“A total of 38,000 students

attend LACOE’s 22 districts, from

which 140 students were asked to

participate. [Averaged out], each

district would have sent 6.4 stu-

dents to the event. DUSD sent 10,

clearly close to double the aver-

age!”

What’s even more heartwarm-

ing, Davis said, paying tribute to

“our great staff and hard-working

students,” is the fact all ten contest-

ants for 2008-09, five each from

Downey High and Warren High, all

won medals.

He then introduced two “very

important people,” ROP counselors

Antoinette Brown and Michael

Frye, the first working at WHS and

the other at DHS, who “deserve

much of the credit for the success

of the CTE program at the two

sites.”

The silver medal winners a)

from DHS: Nancy Rodriguez

(careers in education), Briaun

Tyson (professional dance/creative

arts), Christina Vasquez (pharmacy

technician), and Vicente Velasco

(computer-assisted drafting); b)

from WHS: Emily Gregario (film

and TV production) and Nicolette

Klesynski (graphic arts).

T he bronze medal winners a)

from DHS: Lafleche Giasson

(careers in education); and b) from

WHS: Ryan Ha (commercial

photo), Lacy Johnson (office occu-

pations), and Jasmin Medrano

(supermarket occupations).  

Davis afterwards recognized

Construction Technology (CT)

teacher Kent Kiess, along with his

four students composing his CT

class at Warren (Francisco Rivera,

Ryan Robles, Richard Molina, and

Ian Benton) who competed locally

and placed third at the state-level

SkillsUSA competition held in

Fresno.      

Meanwhile, Superintendent

Wendy Doty announced that Davis

has been named “Administrator of

the Year” by the L. A. County

Industrial Technology Education

Association (LACITEA). Formal

award ceremonies are scheduled

for tomorrow at Knott’s Berry

Farm.  

In other action, the Board:

•Accepted with gratitude cash

and in-kind donations from indi-

viduals and organizations/groups

including $14,500 from the Gypsy

Johnson Auxiliary in support of the

District congratulates ROP 
student recognition winners  

BY HENRY VENERACION, 

STAFF WRITER

TLC Family Resource Center; 

•Approved the payment of

expenses for convention and con-

ference attendance; 

•Ratified the payments for spe-

cial education placements;

•Approved the Career

Technical Education application

for 2009-10 funding associated

with the Carl D. Perkins C&TE

Improvement Act of 2006;

•Ratified purchase orders by

the Purchasing Department;

•Ratified the issuance of pay-

roll orders for hourly, overtime,

Civic Center  work performed by

classified personnel, Adult School,

and Food Services, through April

2009;

•Ratified B warrants; 

•Approved the financial adviso-

ry service agreement (for disclo-

sure of tax-exempt bond finances)

between DUSD and Dale Scott &

Col,, Inc., effective May 12, 2009

through May 12, 2014, or as other-

wise indicated;

•Approved the agreement with

Quintessential School Systems

(QSSA) for services and support of

the Student Data Information

System effective July 1, 2009

through June 30, 2010; 

•Approved the Workers’

Compensation self-insurance serv-

ice agreement with Southern

California Risk Management

Associates, Inc., effective July 1,

2009 through June 30, 2010;

•Ratified the agreements

between Downey Adult School

(DAS) Career and Education

Center and &-Day Dental Euclid

and Lincoln Office, Scott A, DDS,

Inc., Children’s Dental Fun Land,

Douglas Nguyen, DDS dba

Norwalk Dental Associates of Dr.

Nguyen, Alon Offir, DDS, Inc.

Orthodontics, Mahesh A. Sejpal,

DDS, and Smile Care Dental, to

furnish practical experience to stu-

dents enrolled in the Dental

Assistant program; between it and

GYN/OB Medical Group, to stu-

dents enrolled in the Medical

Assistant program; and between it

and Community Pharmacy as well

as Medicine Cabinet, to students

enrolled in the Pharmacy

Technician program;

•Authorized the advertisements

for bids for the purchase of snack

foods, pre-made pizzas, bread

products and dry & refrigerated

foods, to be charged to the Food

Services fund; 

•Rejected all bids associated

with the Downey High School

modernization of Bldgs. J, K, and

N (received against Bid #08/09-

12), and authorized the re-bid of

same, pending review of options

and revisions to scope of work,

against Bid #08-09-14;

•Approved the change orders

involving purchase orders for vari-

ous items ranging from pre-made

pizzas to credit card arrangements

with various vendors, to modern-

ization work at Warren High

School (new library, classroom

building), as well as that at

Downey High (Building “B” con-

struction); 

•Accepted as complete electri-

cal, fencing, backhoe, paving, and

concrete work throughout the dis-

trict, as well as structural

steel/miscellaneous metal, alu-

minum, hydraulic elevator projects

done related to the modernization

at Warren High, and the installation

of an enhanced vapor recovery

(EVR) system for DUSD’s  trans-

portation department—performed

by various contractors; 

•Approved the adjustments to

the 2008-09 General Fund restrict-

ed and unrestricted budgets, as well

as to the restricted 2008-09

Deferred Maintenance Fund and

County School Facilities Fund

budgets;

•Acknowledged the receipt of

claim dated April 2, 2009 (received

on April 7, 2008), submitted by

State Farm Insurance

Companbi3es, on behalf of Juan A.

Soria, and denied the claim in com-

pliance with Government Code

Section 911-15 and 945; 

•Approved routine Personnel

items until subsequent action is

taken by the Board of Education; 

•Tabled the abolishment of 45

classified positions (mostly

instructional assistants) to the June

9 meeting, to make sure its context

and impact are clear to all parties

concerned; 

•Ratified the establishment of

five new positions corresponding

to the current classification of

Senior Instructional Assistant (with

varying pay grades), farmed out to

Rio San Gabriel, Carpenter, West

Middle School, and Downey High

School;    

•Approved the changes to the

duties of Utility Worker as shown

in revised duty statement, effective

May 12, 2009;

•Approved a maximum of 200

words for candidate statements for

the November 3, 2009 Board of

Education election (candidate to

pay filing cost at filing time); 

•Approved the proposed middle

school and high school textbooks

for the 2009-10 school year;

•Reviewed the high school

algebra textbooks for adoption for

the 2009-10 school year;

•Approved the designation of

the Board  members to the different

graduation ceremonies; 

•Approved the Memorandum

of Understanding establishing a

special hourly summer school rate

for a speech and language patholo-

gist for the 08-09 school year only;

•Approved the Memorandum

of Understanding with the Downey

Education Association regarding

the temporary suspension of

Article VII, Part A (class size for

grades 1-3);

•Authorized the Declaration of

Need for fully qualified educators

for the 2009-10 school year; and

•Endorsed the actions taken by

the Superintendent on all student

cases.

The next meeting of the Board

of Education will be a regular one

to be held at 5 p.m. on June 9 at the

Gallegos Administration Center,

11627 Brookshire Ave. 

The Warren High School Choral Department will present its annual Spring Concert this Thursday at
Downey First Christian Church, starting at 7 p.m. Concert tickets are $5 and may be purchased at the
door.
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